THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – October 10, 2006
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on October 10, 2006 that began at approximately 6:00 p.m.



PRESENT:

MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 4





DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Vice Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 3






MS.  CAROL A. HILSON







Member Residing in District No. 2






DR.  JUDI MILLER







Member Residing in District No. 1



ABSENT:

DR.  SAMUEL S. GAINES







Member Residing in District No. 5


ALSO PRESENT:


MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent






MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Hensley called the meeting to order. The Fort Pierce Central High School Chorus, under the direction of Mr. Artevious Carter, led the Pledge of Allegiance and performed vocal selections.
MINUTES

September 26, 2006 Regular Meeting, October 4, 2006 Expulsion Meeting


Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes

for the September 26, 2006 regular meeting and




the October 4, 2006 expulsion meeting as presented



(Hilson/Miller/Carried 4-0).

SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1. KW Florida School Bus Safety Week Resolution, October 15 – 21, 2006 
Ms. Karen Williams, Director of Transportation, read the resolution designating the week of October 15 – 21, 2006 as School Bus Safety Week and National School Bus Safety Week.


Action:
The Superintendent recommended the Board adopt
 the resolution declaring October 15 – 21, 2006 as Florida




School Bus Safety Week and National School




Bus Safety Week (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 4-0).
 2. ML United Way “School Supplies for Students” 10th Anniversary Awards
Ms. Cris Adams from the United Way of St. Lucie County, presented a “School Supplies for Students” 10th Anniversary Award plaque to the District’s Transportation Department and White City Elementary School for their great support of students.
23. DW National School Lunch Week Resolution, October 9-13, 2006 (Emergency Item #1)
Deborah Wuest, Director of Food and Nutrition Services, introduced an 8th grade student from Oak Hammock, Miss Frangelica Rosetti, who came forward to read the resolution for National School Lunch Week.


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt
the resolution designating the week of October 9 – 13,
2006 as National School Lunch Week (Miller/Hilson/
Carried 4-0).

STAFF REPORTS

 3. OR Curriculum Report – School Improvement Plan Presentations:
Northport K-8 (School Population 1,056) – 
Principal Eric Seymour handed board members a written school improvement plan for Northport K-8 School and briefly reviewed highlights.  After looking at previously implemented strategies and  FCAT success for 2005-06, Mr. Seymour reported that his school demographics for 2006-07 were 46% White, 28% Black, 22% Hispanic, 2% Asian and 2% Multi. Strategies to increase reading levels in 2006-07 that were mentioned included: teacher training on scope and sequence; individual professional development planning; focus on intensive reading; 20 minute reading with accountability, and promotion of personal development.  Board members received further information on progress monitoring, performance standards, and strategies to increase levels in reading, math, and writing. Mr. Seymour ended his report by commenting on the Benchmark Assessment pretest results and objectives in reading, math and writing.
St. Lucie West K-8 (School Population 1,834) –
Principal Pam Frederick also passed out a copy of her school improvement plan for 2006-07 and discussed demographics, FCAT results, proposed progress monitoring, trend date, AYP, and instruction in math, science,  and writing. The school’s goal was focused on attaining an “A” this year.
Southern Oaks Middle (School Population 859) –
Principal John Lynch walked the Board through a school improvement plan that included the school profile/demographics; student achievement data; goals in reading, math, writing and science; parental involvement; technology, and budget.  The school’s plan was written based on data collected and input received from all stakeholders.  Following analysis of the data collected, a needs assessment was formulated.  Throughout the year, results from benchmark assessments were to be used to measure progress in achieving the goals outlined in the school improvement plan and/or highlight areas in need of emphasis and re-teaching.  The ongoing initiative to create engaging work for all students in all areas (WOW) would place attention on the role of the teacher.  The Ten Design Qualities of Engaging Work would be discussed and encouraged. All decisions on personnel and other resource allocations were based on data and focused on stated goals.  On a final note, it was pointed out that adequate progress would be determined by achievement in the written goals (see supplemental minutes packet for comprehensive list of goals).   
 4. ML Superintendent’s Report
Superintendent Lannon asked Karen Williams and Don Carter (director and coordinator from the transportation department respectively) to report on hazardous bus stops, recommendations for sidewalks to schools, and an introduction to the department’s Global Positioning Satellite (GPS) system.  

The district had established that the following reasons qualified as hazardous walking conditions: 1) no crossing guard, 2) no walk room, 3) no walk space, 4) no crossing guards at heavily traveled roads, and 5) no pedestrian bridge over C-24 canal.  Mr. Carter explained that the transportation department had recently received directions from the Department of Education on how to report hazardous walking conditions.  This year, the report must include a projected date of remedy for any hazardous walking condition.  All hazards must be justified, 200 conditions having been identified (see handout).  Compared with previous years, Mr. Carter stated the number of hazardous walking conditions did increase, especially with the addition of new schools.  The district would be allowed to carry those conditions for another five years or until the projected completion date(s), whichever comes first.  Mr. Carter also informed the Board that he had provided feedback to the City of Port St. Lucie on some sidewalk locations that would be of most benefit based on the number of students that existed.  

Continuing his report, Mr. Carter informed the Board that the department had added a program called Map Net AVL and Map Net Web that interfaced with the department’s current routing system that allowed parents to access bus stop data through the parent portal.   There was also an internal version that allowed full reporting access to routing data instead of making a phone call.   This program was now fully operational.

The AVL project was ongoing—most buses had the necessary hardware and software.  This gave the real time location of buses, recorded stops and exception reports.  Specific issues could be looked at like late buses or buses traveling through a certain area, etc.  Staff could isolate and pull out the needed information instead of getting a full report of all buses.  Mr. Carter provided examples of full reports he could obtain from the system.  
One final point that Mr. Carter talked about was the on time performance report.  This report showed exceptions to scheduled times of arrival/departure by buses at the school sites.

Dr. Carvelli, who had previously requested a report from the department, thanked Mr. Carter for his presentation which showed the magnitude of what transportation dealt with.  Other members remarked that the new tracking system afforded immediate answers and was very accountable.  It was a safety issue for drivers and students that was of great importance (buses did have panic buttons in case of emergency).  Chairman Hensley summarized that the program Mr. Carter described had efficiency, accountability, safety, and expandability, as well as a potential to interface with the county’s mass transit system.
On another matter, Mr. Lannon informed the Board about positive opportunities that existed between the district and Indian River Community College.  Mr. Lannon had written to the President of IRCC asking him if they could meet to look at all of the changes happening in St. Lucie County and what might the two organizations be able to do.  President Massey responded favorably to the letter and expanded on some ideas for consideration by the partnership.  Deputy Superintendent Sandra Wolfe had already attended a very positive meeting with members of the college.  Mr. Lannon stated he would continue to report to the Board as the two teams continued to meet.  

Mr. Lannon mentioned that he would be meeting with the Ministerial Association at Miracle Temple on Avenue Q at 12:00 p.m.  This meeting was designed to open conversation on how we might be able to bring, as a community, increased educational opportunities to boys and girls through some degree of collaboration with the faith community.
CTA REPORT
No report.  President Tillman briefly mentioned she had requested that union members contact Ms. Gail Poteat if they had any paperwork concerns.
Mrs. Hensley thanked Ms. Tillman for her enthusiastic involvement with numerous committees that served the community and school system very well.  
CWA REPORT
No report.
PAPER REDUCTION TASK FORCE REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board

declare items #24 and #25 as emergency items
to be added to the consent agenda due to the
short turn-around timelines involved with the

opening of school (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 4-0).



Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve
 consent agenda items #5 through #19 and emergency
 items #24 and #25 as presented (Hilson/Carvelli/Carried 4-0).
 5. SR Personnel Agenda and Leaves
 6. SR Accelerated Induction into Teaching Agreement
 7. SR Job Description for Transportation Bookkeeper
 8. TB Petty Cash Account for Division of Student Services/Exceptional Student Education
 9. TB Approval of Statewide Mutual Aid Agreement
10. TB Facilities Five Year Work Plan
11. TB Bid 07-12 Sale of Surplus Property – Computers and Peripheral Equipment
12. SW Amendment to Athletic Trainer Support Agreement with HCA Health Svcs. of Florida, Inc.
13. SW  “No Child Left Behind” Enhancing Education Thru Technology Grant Program Part I (Entitlement) 2006-07

14. SW Boys’ & Girls’ Club Mentoring Services Grant

15. BS Professional Services Agreement for Hospital/Homebound Teaching Services with Gail Andrew
16. BS Professional Svcs. Agreement for Hospital/Homebound Teaching Svcs. with Theresa Brandifino

17. BS Professional Services Agreement for Hospital/Homebound Teaching Services with Joyce Tunick

18. BS Exclusionary Authority Resolution for Charter Schools
19. SW Grant Agreement with St. Lucie County for Port St. Lucie High Band - 2007 Fed Ex Orange Bowl 
24. AG Partial GMP with Paul Jacquin & Sons, Inc. for Manatee Elementary (New K-8/2 Story Bldg.)

           (Emergency Item #2)
25. AG Work Authorization to Roto-Rooter Plumbers for Emergency Work at Garden City Elementary
            to Repair Broken Sewage Pipe (Emergency Item #3)

OTHER BUSINESS
20. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, and Final Orders - 

#902/SC/08-11-89/0201/06-07
#903/EW/08-12-91/0161/06-07
#904/LT/12-27-90/0201/06-07
#905/SB/02-15-92/0072/06-07

#906/RM/12-27-89/0161/05-06
#907/AS/08-08-93/0261/06-07

#908/DC/06-01-91/0201/06-07
#909/CH/03-18-91/0201/06-07
#910/KK/05-22-89/0401/06-07
#911/CM/05-21-89/0401/06-07

#912/WR/12-04-90/0201/06-07
#913/BS/07-22-91/0201/06-07



Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board
approve Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions
of Law and Final Orders #902 through #913



(Carvelli/Hilson/Carried 4-0).
GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
Mr. Marty Sanders, Executive Director for Growth Management/Land Acquisition/Intergovernmental Relations, introduced a new employee, Ms. Desma Alexander, to the Board.  Mr. Sanders indicated Ms. Alexander was a very capable and highly qualified engineer who had recently joined the department.  With Ms. Alexander’s assistance, Mr. Sanders reported that
· Excellent collaboration with local government was increasing

every day.  Some examples were the Manatee Elementary GMP
for K-8 model in the City of Port St. Lucie and the development

of a  draft agreement for parking spaces at McChesney

Park for SLW Centennial High School students.
· Discussions relating to the Johnson Tract (Eagle Bend application
 for PUD rezoning and site plan approval) and its’ affect on the
Fort Pierce Westwood High School site had accommodated district
terms and had established a positive working relationship

with the developer.  Possible solutions and negotiations were

ongoing.  
Mr. Sanders spoke about major elements of the North Jenkins Road Area relative to 

· Providing public service, infrastructure, roadways 

· Enhancing Kings Highway with a $100,000,000 shortfall

· Extending Jenkins Road to tie into Taylor Dairy Road

· Extending along the north side of Fort Pierce Westwood High

· Providing alternative corridors for additional transportation

-
Removing the necessity to build Kings Highway

· Extending Avenue Q through FP Westwood site

· Developing a regional park in Avenue Q/Kings Highway area
 

· Offering the Johnson Tract as a K-8 site (20 acres)

· Offering Road “A” between FP Westwood High and new K-8 site

· Building a pedestrian underpass for students between two school sites
· Improving circulation patterns in entire section (including Research Park) 

· Finding a solution to trade land rather than buying land
Mr. Sanders indicated he would like to receive comments/suggestions from individual board members as the planning process continues.  He did, however, ask for direction on whether or not conversation should continue with the county and developers.  Board consensus was reached and Mr. Sanders was directed to proceed.

Attorney Harrell did advise that each of the transactional components must stand alone and be germane to the district’s direction.  The sale of the 26 acres that was to occur, the acquisition of the 20 acres proposed by the developer, using a cost plus process rather than an appraisal, the pedestrian underpass, storm water retention area, transportation improvements, and the overall network being developed around the district sites to name a few, must all stand alone.  

Each member asked for more information, the list of which included the need for a timeline, an impact analysis, underpass lighting, funding priority/enhancement of Kings Highway, and Research and Educational Park access.

On a final note, Mr. Sanders assured board members he would continue to update them on this subject.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT
No report.
FACILITIES REPORT
Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director of Facilities & Maintenance, “short listed” facility projects currently underway 

· The new Jenkins Road School site was ahead of schedule at this time. 
· Manatee Elementary was converting to a two story K-8 building with gymnasium and, except for the gym, all would be ready to open in August 2007. The school would need to use 4 hybrids this year prior to construction.

· Fort Pierce Central’s new school was in the bidding process.
· FAU Lab School should start construction in January 2007.
· Staff was looking into the possibility of opening a temporary lease school in the red zone for this year.
· Six new hybrids had been set up at Lawnwood Elementary.
· Frances K. Sweet Elementary would also receive six hybrids.

· The north county complex paving project would go out to bid next week.
· Staff was starting a new 5 year survey so more schools could be built.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
21. Hawk’s Reserve Planned Unit Development – Request for Termination of Agreement for Contribution Toward School Land Acquisition


Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board
approve and authorize execution of a termination
agreement in substantially the form provided by
Attorney Harrell (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 4-0).
22. Hawk’s Pointe Planned Unit Development—Request for Termination of Agreement for contribution Toward School Land Acquisition


Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board

approve and authorize execution of a termination
agreement in substantially the form provided by
Attorney Harrell (Miller/Hilson/Carried 4-0).
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
Dr. Miller conveyed her appreciation to members of the Education Foundation Ball Committee for the outstanding event they hosted this past October 6th.  It was an unbelievably outstanding ball and their very hard work helped raise many dollars for scholarships and grants.

Dr. Miller directed her comments to Mr. Sanders and others who worked with him by expressing her thanks for the difference they had made over the past 4-6 months in terms of intergovernmental relationships and problem-solving. 
Dr. Miller stated she was also duly impressed with Mr. Gilbert’s efforts and success in the facilities area.

Mrs. Hensley told of the many meetings she continued to attend and noted some special topics that were being addressed.  One problem districts have had over the last couple of years was not having an appropriate funding stream for infrastructure and expansion of programming.  Referendum #9 contained a mechanism that would collect fees for the future of the Research and Education Park. Mrs. Hensley stated she firmly believed that continued persistence would prevail when it came to  passing Referendum #9.  Anyone who needed further information on this referendum could contact Mrs. Hensley. 

While attending a recent Florida School Boards Association (FSBA) conference, Mrs. Hensley learned that a lawsuit regarding the exclusivity of charter schools was continuing.  It most likely would be filed by the end of the year.  Other partners (counties) were expected to join or would be asked to join in the lawsuit.  St. Lucie County and seven others had already made that commitment on paper while others had it on their agenda.  Unlike the co-teaching lawsuit, it was believed the charter school suit needed to go all the way.  The Advocacy and Legislative Committees met separately and decided the legislation to be crafted would involve a flat out repeal.

Other committees that gathered at the conference had different dynamics and levels of assertiveness.  In December, there most likely would be a recommendation to go paperless as a school board association by June of 2007. There were many exciting things going on and Mrs. Hensley indicated that committee crossovers were happening rather than working in isolation.  Two issues that came up for future legislation dealt with the calculation of graduation rates to include summer school or whatever the case may be up until the beginning of the next school year, and the potential crafting of legislation to delay major initiatives for one calendar year.  It was also mentioned that FSBA members would be trained on advocacy, not just dealing with your community but how to advocate for an issue through the legislature (how to get a bill passed and how to be persistent in a tactful way).
Mrs. Hensley brought up the ongoing work regarding leases with the University of Florida for the Research and Education Park.  Sixty acres of build-able property were needed.  There was a transportation/traffic concern about the property initially proposed for schools and a concern that potential limits would exist as to who or what could go in the park for research and development.  County administrators were looking into various opportunities that would help make the plan work.  Language for all other issues involving the park had been worked out except for the property question.  Mrs. Hensley had visited with County Administrator Doug Anderson and others to discuss the situation.   It was suggested that a letter asking for 60 acres of land be submitted to the County Commission for discussion/action at its next meeting.  For clarification, the property in question was potentially under lease to the Treasure Coast Education, Research and Development Authority.  The Authority would be asked to draft a letter that offered to waive or rescind the lease on whatever acreage the county wished to give title.  A draft letter written by Mrs. Hensley was reviewed by the Board during the meeting.  Board members reached consensus to support the letter written by the Chairman.  Mrs. Hensley further explained that the district did not need the school sites now but if the Authority or county needed to build the schools before the district put them in its five year plan, the county would work with the district to find the resources to build the schools. It was hoped that documentation for the lease package would be ready for School Board action within the next two weeks.  Any questions should be directed to Attorney Harrell or Superintendent Lannon.  
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were no unscheduled speakers.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hensley adjourned the regular October 10, 2006 meeting at approximately 8:22 p.m.






